Matthew T. Brennan

Managing Director

Family Lives
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January 04, 2017
Executive Office of Health and Human Services, c/o D. Briggs

100 Hancock Street, 6th Floor

Quincy, MA 02171
Dear Executive Office of Health and Human Services,

Greetings.

I write to submit written testimony for the public hearing relative to the emergency adoption of 101 CMR 350.00 and the emergency repeal of 114.3 CMR 50.00.  It is attached.

I thank you for taking the time to read my comment.

With gratitude, I am,

Matthew T. Brennan.

I do not remember the first time that I experienced fear, but I do remember the first time that I experienced the fear of another.  It was late afternoon.  I was a child.  Sitting in the living room, watching the television, my mother entered.  Looking up at her, I saw fear in her; I saw it her gaze.

Young, I did not understand why my mother was afraid.  As I grew older, as I experienced the fear of my mother and my father in their eyes and in their words again and again, I came to understand why there were afraid.  They were afraid because they could not provide Michael with the medical care necessary for him to remain safely in the community with friends and at home with family.


Michael was their son and my brother.  He was (among other things) a homemaker, a graduate, a fan of the Boston Red Sox and the New England Patriots, a citizen, and a parishioner.  He was also disabled.  While the Commonwealth of Massachusetts approved Michael to receive continuous nursing care in the home, the rate of payment for continuous nursing care in the home that it established was not a wage on which nurses and their families could live.  As a result, few nurses with the skill required to care for a person with the severity and complexity of Michael’s disabilities would work for home health care agencies and few home health agencies could provide the continuous nursing services medically necessary for my brother to live at home with us.  Committed to keep their family together, my parents cared for my brother alone when necessary and it was necessary to care for Michael alone a lot.  The nursing profession teaches its practitioners that they must be medically skilled in order to practice.  My father was not medically skilled.  The nursing profession also teaches its practitioners that they must never be sleep deprived when they practice.  With continuous nursing services not provided, my father and my mother were sleep deprived.  This is why they were afraid then.

I am afraid now.  I hear the same fear that I heard in my parents, but I hear it not sitting in my living room, but in my office, and not from my parents, but from the parents of the patients that my organization serves.  Again the Commonwealth of Massachusetts has approved their children to receive continuous nursing care in the home.  And again the rate of payment for that continuous nursing care in the home that the Commonwealth has established is not a wage on which nurses and their families can live.  And again few nurses with the skill required to care for people with severe and complex disabilities will work for home health care agencies and few home health agencies can provide the continuous nursing services medically necessary.  And again parents poor in medical skill and rich in sleep deprivation are left providing their children with the medical care necessary for them to remain safely in the community and at home.

Faulkner wrote, “The past is never dead.  It’s not even past.”  Executive Office of Health and Human Services, do not allow this to be true in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.  As the brother of a man with who had severe and complex disabilities, as the son of his parents, as the friend of the skilled nurses who provided him with continuous nursing services, as the administrator of other such nurses, and as a citizen of the Commonwealth, I plead: Increase and then maintain the rate of payment for continuous nursing services so that my fellow citizens with severe and complex disabilities may receive the medical care necessary for them to remain safely in the community with us their friends and at home with us their families.

